
Otterford Parish Council

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, 10 July 2018 at 19.30 hrs.

Present: OPC Councillors Mike Canham(Chairman), Charlie Field, Phil Wright, SCC Councillor John Thorne, and the Clerk.
	Item
	Detail

	Action

	
	Community Time
None
	

	
	Reports from other organisations


	

	
	SCC Cllr John Thorne reported:

* Budget – the 2017-18 budget outcome shows a £2.1 million overspend. This represents only 0.7% of the total budget and is down from the start of the year when we were forecast to be £9 million overspent. SCC’s Finance Director is retiring and a temporary finance director has been recruited on a six-month contract while a permanent replacement is sought. 

* Ultrafast broadband – Scrutiny Committee discussed this a fortnight ago. Very disappointing report which glossed over the issues and again presented historical data as if it was new. The more important information was what was not included in it, which is that nobody has yet been connected to superfast broadband in Phase 2 of CDS. 

* Care leavers – More Stepping Stones carers - people who give a home to those who are leaving care - are needed urgently. The fees have been increased to a range between £212.50 and £375.50 (previously £158.17-£210.66) a week. There is also a shortage of fosterers and adopters. 
* Libraries – Public consultation has concluded, and recommendations will go to the Scrutiny Committee in October, then to Cabinet for final decision. Any changes will not happen until 2019-20. 
* Highways – Somerset is recognised by Government as being a Band 3 Council for highways, i.e. among the best in the country, and this has won access to extra funding, which by 2020 will reach almost £4 million. 

* Blue badges – the process for applying for or renewing blue badges is now all online but staff in the contact centre can help over the phone, or send out paper copies as a last resort to help those without computers. 

* Blackdowns AONB – A State of the Blackdowns 2017 Report is being finalised. Only 3% of the 160,000 acres is publicly accessible and 0% of its rivers are rated ‘good’ quality, although ongoing work should improve that figure over the next few years. The problems of flooding in the Exe valley near Exeter require management upstream in the Blackdowns before the water from the Culm and Otter reaches there. 

TDBC Cllr Ross Henley – not present
	

	
	Avon & Somerset Constabulary – not present


	

	1.
	Apologies
Cllrs Viant (away from home) and Campbell.(employment commitment)

	

	2.
	Declarations of Interest 
1. Cllr Canham is a member of the Otterford Parish Hall Committee

2. Cllr Canham is a Trustee of the Otterford Charity
There were no further Declarations of Interest in agenda items that accord with any Disclosable Pecuniary Interest (s31 & 33 of the Localism Act 2011).

	

	3.
	Meeting of 12 June

	

	3.1
	The minutes of the previous meeting were agreed and signed. 

	

	3.2
	Matters Arising:


	

	3.2.1
	Parish Hall – no further progress – ongoing. 
 
	B/F to October

	3.2.2
	Otterford Playing Field – the Parish Handyman (SS) had finished everything except the castle and large swing and cleaning the goalposts. He had used up the 5 day period originally allocated to the work. He had observed that some of the wood had been in very poor condition and preparing the wood for painting had been prolonged. It was agreed to allocate a further two days to complete the work. 
Ash tree still to be dealt with.
The Parish Handyman (PH) had put up the safety notices in the field.
Clerk to chase Alvian about the annual safety inspection.
	Clerk
PW/SC
Clerk


	3.2.3
	Bank accounts – the Clerk had transferred the money for the Holman Clavel deposit into the Santander account. She had completed an application for the five year fixed rate business bond and Cllr Field countersigned the form at the meeting. Once this application was completed, she would start the three year bond application process. 

	Clerk


	3.2.4
	Bridleway –– the Clerk had emailed Peter Hobley (SCC) but had not received a reply. 
	

	3.2.6
	Holman Clavel Property Owner’s Insurance – a new insurance policy had finally been offered by the same company as last year, with only a minor increase. Strict rules applied to the use of the pub’s woodburners and compliance with these must be checked at all periodic inspections.  

  
	CF/SC

	3.2.7
	Pothole above Pitlands farm – the Clerk had been unable to find the pothole. PW advised that it was at the edge of the Goyle.  The Clerk would report it. 
	Clerk

	4.
	Planning


	

	4.1
	New applications  -  29/18/0007 Construction of footbridge and raised decking at Royston Cottage, Whatley Road, Churchinford (Retention of works already undertaken).  The Council had no comment on this application.  

	Clerk

	4.2    
	· Applications granted - none

	

	4.3
	Applications refused - 29/18/0008, Removal of Condition 03 (occupation for holiday purposes only) of 29/15/0002 for conversion of redundant farm buildings to 2 No. holiday units at Woodend Farm, Bishopswood, Chard.

	

	5.
	Other Matters –

	

	5.1
	Duck Fayre 23 June – Final financial outturn for the Fayre not yet ready, but likely that there will be a surplus of £100-£150. Attendance had been somewhat limited, despite the good weather – about 100 people in all (compared to an average of 150 at the earlier three Duck Fayres held at Mill Leat). Early thoughts were that the Fayre should take a rest next year, with possibly a different event being held instead.  For further discussion in September.
 
	B/F Sept

	5.2
	End of World War 1 Centenary Commemoration – nothing further to report this month.  The Clerk had organised friends to help with the catering. 
	

	5.3
	Fingerposts 
5.3.1 The Clerk had written to SCC advising them of the Council’s decision not to pay Skanska for their three posts; SCC had replied, enclosing photographs, stating that Skanska had worked hard on the posts, that they were very much better than before, and that the work was now of a standard acceptable to the County Council. The Council acknowledged there had been some improvement but, despite SCC’s acceptance of the standard achieved, remained unimpressed by the work. It was felt possible that Skanska were simply unable to meet the finished standard required, and in view of the progress made it was agreed to pay the SCC invoice when it arrived and ask the team of volunteers to finish the job. 
It was also agreed no future fingerpost work would be given to Skanska.

5.3.2 West Country Blacksmiths had finished refurbishing the Royston Water fingerpost, including fitting the new arm.
5.3.3 It was agreed to give the refurbishment of the Feltham post to West Country Blacksmiths (at a cost of £260). 
5.3.4 The volunteers had made considerable progress, finishing one post with the remaining five due for completion by the end of August. 

5.3.5 Cllr Wright had not yet talked to his contact who might be able to repair the Corfe Hill fingerpost.

	Clerk

MC
Clerk

PW

	5.4
	Parish Handyman – It was agreed to ask the Parish Handyman (PH) to source and fit some grilles for the pipes under farm gates in the Whatley Lane ditches, and clear the stones from around the openings. Thereafter, these should then have an annual check and clear.
	Clerk



	6.
	Correspondence 

In response to a request from the Ilton and Broadway Scout Group, the Council agreed not to offer a grant. Very few children from the parish attend. 
The Clerk had received information from the Boundary Commission about the proposed electoral boundaries which would apply in the new Somerset West and Taunton Council. It was agreed to look at these in detail in August.

	Clerk

B/F August

	7.   
	Financial matters


	

	7.1
	Monthly financial summary – noted.  
	

	7.2
	Payment of invoices – agreed and cheques signed.


	

	8.

	AOB
The Council noted the national pay award for the Clerk, backdated to April 2018, summarised in a report circulated by Cllr Viant to the Personnel Sub-Committee. The Clerk would amend the standing order accordingly.  

The next six-monthly inspection of the Holman Clavel was due (reporting to the   August Council meeting). Matters to be checked include the woodburners (for compliance with insurance requirements), the paddock, and the Village Green. There is also a need to check large trees in the paddock overshadowing a neighbouring property.


	Clerk
CF/SC

	9.
	Date of next meeting:   7.30pm, Tuesday 14 August 2018 in the Wright Room, Otterford Parish Hall.


	
































